

# MELFORT HOUSING AUTHORITY

and

SGEU Local 2211 Crown Sector

January 1, 2017 to December 31, 2022

# COLLECTIVE AGREEMENT SCE



# **COLLECTIVE BARGAINING AGREEMENT**

between

SASKATCHEWAN GOVERNMENT AND GENERAL EMPLOYEES' UNION Local 2211

and

MELFORT HOUSING AUTHORITY

January 1, 2017 to December 31, 2022

## Articles of a Collective Bargaining Agreement

#### between

The Melfort Housing Authority
Hereinafter referred to as the "Employer",
Party of the First Part,

and

The Saskatchewan Government and General Employees' Union, Hereinafter referred to as the "Union", Party of the Second Part.

1<sup>st</sup> Day of June, 2021

#### **PURPOSE**

Whereas it is the desire of both parties of this Agreement to:

- a) Provide excellence in the level of services and support to tenants to ensure the provision of safe, secure and affordable housing,
- b) Promote cooperation and understanding between the Employer and the Employees to ensure the delivery of quality services that benefit low income seniors, families, people with disabilities, and any other individuals in our community,
- c) Provide services that are efficient, respectful and safe,
- Jointly operate in a manner that is economical, eliminates waste and promotes the morale, well-being and security of all Employees in the bargaining unit,
- e) Maintain the viability of the Authority,
- f) Maintain and improve harmonious relations between the Employer and the Employees,
- g) Recognize the mutual value of joint discussions and negotiations in matters pertaining to the working conditions, the working environment and the continuous improvement of service to the tenants.

It is on these principles that the parties to this Agreement do hereby enter into, excepting error and omissions, establish and agree to the following terms:

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

ARTICLE	1 DEFINITIONS	.1
ARTICLE	2 SCOPE	. 2
ARTICLE	3 MANAGEMENT RIGHTS	. 2
ARTICLE	4 UNION SECURITY	. 2
4.1	EMPLOYER RECOGNITION OF THE UNION	. 2
	Union Business	
	No Discrimination	
	UNION MEMBERSHIP	
4.6	INCOME TAX (T4) SLIPS	
	NEW EMPLOYEES	
4.8	NO INDIVIDUAL AGREEMENTS	
4.9	BULLETIN BOARDS	
4.10	REFUSAL TO CROSS PICKET LINES	
4.11	NO REPRISALS FROM WORK STOPPAGES	
	CONTRACTING OUT	
4.12	NEW MEMBER ORIENTATION	
ARTICLE		
5.1	PREAMBLE	
5.2	PRINCIPLES OF PROGRESSIVE DISCIPLINE.	
	CONSTRUCTIVE COUNSELING AND COACHING	
5.4	RECORDS OF AN EMPLOYEE	
5.5	NOTICE OF RESIGNATION	
5.6	NOTICE OF DISMISSAL OR DEMOTION	. 7
ARTICLE	6 GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE	. 7
6.2	DEFINITION OF A GRIEVANCE	.7
6.3	DISCLOSURE OF ALL INFORMATION	
6.5	SHOP STEWARDS	
6.6	PROBLEM RESOLUTION (INFORMAL PROCESS)	
6.7	GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE (FORMAL PROCESS)	
	ALTERNATE DISPUTE RESOLUTION PROCESS	
6.9	EXPEDITED ARBITRATION	
6.10	SINGLE ARBITRATOR	
	ARBITRATION BOARD – FULL PANEL	
6.12	EMPLOYEE EXPENSES.	
6.13	PROCEDURE	
	TIME LIMITS	
ARTICLE		
7.1	DEFINITION	
7.2	SENIORITY AND SENIORITY LIST	
7.3	MAINTENANCE AND ACCRUAL	
7.4	MAINTENANCE OF SENIORITY	
7.5	LOSS OF SENIORITY	16
ARTICLE	8 JOB POSTINGS	16
8.1	Position Designations.	16
8.2	JOB POSTINGS	17
8.3	Information in Posting	17

8.5	QUALIFYING FOR POSITIONS	18
8.6	SELECTION PROCESS	
8.8	REVERSION FROM TEMPORARY APPOINTMENT	18
8.9	TEMPORARY OUT-OF-SCOPE APPOINTMENT	19
8.10	PERMANENT OUT-OF-SCOPE APPOINTMENT	19
ARTICLI	E 9 PROBATION	19
9.1	PROBATION ON INITIAL HIRING	19
9.2	On Re-Employment	
9.3	ON PROMOTION	
9.4	On Demotion	
9.5	COMPLETION OF PROBATION	
9.6	SUMMER SEASONAL EMPLOYEES	
ARTICLI	E 10 LAY-OFF AND RE-EMPLOYMENT	21
10.1	LAY-OFF IN REVERSE ORDER OF SENIORITY	21
10.2	EMPLOYER TO INFORM UNION	
10.2	NOTICE OF LAY-OFF	
10.4	TEMPORARY EMPLOYEES LAID-OFF FIRST IF IN SAME CLASSIFICATION	
10.4	OPTIONS FOR PERMANENT FULL-TIME AND PERMANENT PART-TIME EMPLOYEES WHO HAVE	
10.5	NOTICE OF LAY-OFF	
10.6	NOTICE TO EXERCISE DISPLACEMENT RIGHTS	
10.7	ACCEPTANCE OF AN OFFER OF A POSITION	
10.8	DISPLACEMENT ORDER	
10.9	EMPLOYEES NOT OFFERED A POSITION	
10.10		
10.11		
	RE-EMPLOYMENT LIST	
	BENEFITS WHILE ON LAY-OFF	
	RESIGNATION OPTION	
	SEVERANCE PAY	
ARTICLI	E 11 HOURS OF WORK	25
11.1	Hours of Work – All Staff	25
11.2	MAINTENANCE STAFF	
11.3	OVERTIME	
11.4	BANKING OF OVERTIME	
11.5	VARIATION OF HOURS OF WORK	
11.6	RECORDS	
ARTICLI		
12.1	EQUAL PAY FOR EQUAL WORK	26
12.1	PAY CALCULATIONS	
12.2	RATE OF PAY	_
12.4	PAY PERIODS.	
12.5	PERFORMANCE BASED INCREMENTS	
12.6	IN-HIRING RATES OF PAY	
12.7	PAY ON MOVEMENT TO A NEW POSITION.	
12.7	PROFESSIONAL FEES	_
12.6	USE OF EMPLOYEE VEHICLE FOR EMPLOYER'S BUSINESS	
ARTICLI		
ARTICLI		
14.1	DESIGNATED HOLIDAYS	
14.2	DESIGNATED HOLIDAY FALLING ON A DAY OF REST	

14.3	VACATION LEAVE	31
14.4	VACATION AUTHORIZATION	
14.6	DESIGNATED HOLIDAY DURING VACATION LEAVE	33
14.7	SICK LEAVE DURING VACATION	
14.9	CANCELING OF APPROVED VACATION LEAVE	
	VACATION LEAVE RECORDS	
	TEMPORARY, SUMMER SEASONAL AND CASUAL EMPLOYEES' VACATION PAY	
14.12	VACATION PAY ON SUPPLEMENTARY EARNINGS	34
ARTICLI	E 15 SICK LEAVE	34
15.1	DEFINITION OF SICK LEAVE	34
15.2	ACCUMULATION OF SICK LEAVE	
15.3	NOTIFICATION OF ILLNESS	
15.4	MEDICAL CERTIFICATE	
15.5	EMPLOYER TO PROVIDE INFORMATION	
15.6	UNPAID LEAVE FOR PROLONGED ILLNESS	35
ARTICLE	E 16 LEAVES OF ABSENCE	36
16.1	BEREAVEMENT LEAVE	26
16.1	LEAVE FOR PRESSING NECESSITY	
16.2	FAMILY LEAVE	
ARTICLE		
ANTICLI		
17.1	UNPAID LEAVE	
17.2	LEAVE FOR UNION OFFICE	
17.3	Leave for Shelter or Rehabilitation	
17.4	BENEFITS EARNED WHILE ON LEAVE	
17.5	MATERNITY LEAVE	
17.6	PARENTAL LEAVE	
17.7	ADOPTION LEAVE	
17.8	COMPASSIONATE CARE LEAVE	
17.9	JURY DUTY	
	VOTING TIME	
	EDUCATION LEAVE	
ARTICLI		
ARTICLE		
19.1	ANTI-HARASSMENT POLICY STATEMENT	
	E 20 WORKERS' COMPENSATION	
ARTICLI		
21.1	EMPLOYER TO ESTABLISH A CLASSIFICATION PLAN	
21.2	MANUAL OF JOB DESCRIPTIONS	
21.3	New Classes of Positions	
21.4	RESOLUTION OF DISPUTES	
21.5	CHANGES TO EXISTING CLASSIFICATIONS / POSITIONS	
21.6	DOWNWARD CLASSIFICATION	
ARTICLE		
ARTICLI		
23.1	DURATION	
23.2	AGREEMENT TO CONTINUE IN FORCE	
23.3 23.4	CHANGES IN AGREEMENTCHANGES TO AGREEMENT	
∠ა.4	UNANCES IU AUKEEIVIENI	4ຄ

23.5	PRODUCTION OF AGREEMENT	45
LETTER	OF UNDERSTANDING #1	49
RE:	EMPLOYEE BENEFITS PLAN	49
LETTER	OF UNDERSTANDING #2	50
RE.	IOR SHARE	50

## ARTICLE 1 DEFINITIONS

In this Agreement, unless the context requires otherwise, the expression:

- **1.1 Bargaining Unit** means the unionized employees of the Saskatchewan Government and General Employee's Union who are employed by the Employer.
- **1.2 Employee** or **Employees** means a person to which the terms of this Agreement apply as described in Article 2 of this Agreement.
- **1.3 Employer** means the Melfort Housing Authority.
- **1.4 Gender –** he, his, him, she, her, hers includes reference to persons of the opposite gender whenever the facts or context so require.
- **1.5** The Parties means the parties to this Agreement, i.e. the Employer and the Union.
- **1.6 Permanent Full-Time** employee means an employee who has successfully completed initial probation, and works full-time in a position, continuing in nature, on a regularly scheduled basis.
- 1.7 Permanent Part-Time employee means an employee who has successfully completed initial probation, and consistently works less than full-time hours either daily, weekly or monthly, but works on a regularly scheduled continuous basis.
- **1.8 Summer Seasonal Employee** means an employee employed as described in Article 9.6.
- **1.9 Temporary employee** means an employee who may work full-time or part-time, for a specific period of time.
- **1.10 Union** means the Saskatchewan Government and General Employees' Union representing the employees of the Melfort Housing Authority.
- **1.11** The Board means the Board of Directors of the Melfort Housing Authority.
- **1.12 Casual Employee** means a person who is not regularly scheduled on an ongoing basis, and may be called in for work on short notice.
- **1.13 Classification** means a group of positions involving duties and responsibilities so alike that the same qualifications may be reasonably required for, and the same schedule of pay can be equitably applied to, all positions in the group.
- **1.14 Demotion** means the movement of an Employee from one (1) position to another bearing a lower hourly rate of pay.

- **1.15 Designated Day Off (DDO)** means a day which is unpaid that has been credited to a permanent Employee who has successfully completed initial probation (i.e. Saturday, Sunday).
- 1.16 Knowledge, Skills and Abilities (KSA's) means the knowledge, skills, and abilities required to perform the duties and responsibilities for a specific job classification.
- **1.17 Manager** means the Manager of the Melfort Housing Authority or the person designated to act in his place.
- **1.18 Pay Plan** means the scale of wages as contained in the attached Appendix "A" and the rules governing its application, as per Article 12.
- **1.19 Promotion** means the movement of an Employee from a position to a position bearing a higher hourly rate of pay.
- **1.20** Summer Seasonal Employee means an Employee who is not regularly scheduled on an ongoing basis, but whose term traditionally covers the months of May to September, and may be negotiated at the time of here.

#### ARTICLE 2 SCOPE

The terms of the Agreement shall apply to all Employees of the Employer except:

Housing Authority Manager

And any other positions that may be agreed upon during the term of this Agreement.

#### ARTICLE 3 MANAGEMENT RIGHTS

The Union acknowledges that is the right of the Employer to manage the operation and workforce in all respects unless specifically limited by the terms of this Agreement, in a manner that is fair, reasonable, and consistent with the terms of this Agreement.

#### ARTICLE 4 UNION SECURITY

- 4.1 Employer Recognition of the Union
  - (a) The Employer recognizes the Union as the sole and exclusive collective bargaining agent for employees except as excluded in Article 2. The Employer agrees to negotiate with the Union or it designated bargaining representatives concerning all matters affecting the relationship between

- the employees and the Employer for the purpose of resolving differences that may arise between them, and to strive for amicable settlements.
- (b) No employee or group of employees shall undertake to represent the Union at meetings with the Employer's representative without the proper authorization of the Union. The Union will supply the Employer's representative with the names of its officers. The Employer's representative shall supply the Union with a list of personnel with whom the Union may be required to transact business.

#### 4.2 Union Business

- (a) The Employer agrees to grant a leave of absence with pay to employees to attend Union conventions, meetings, conferences, and learning opportunities, provided such leave does not unreasonably interfere with the operation of the employer and that it shall not be unreasonably withheld.
- (b) The Union agrees to provide the Employer with a written request for union leave at least ten (10) days in advance. Where the Union does not know of the need for union leave ten (10) days in advance in unforeseen circumstances, verbal or written request may be granted with forty-eight (48) hours' notice. Prior to the employee taking union leave, a formal, written union leave request form will be submitted.
- (c) The Union agrees to reimburse the Employer for all wages and benefits paid under this Article.

#### 4.3 No Discrimination

The Employer and the Union agree that there shall be no discrimination by reason of age, colour, race, creed, national ancestry, physical ability, physical size, sex, political activity, religious affiliation, marital status, or sexual orientation nor by reason of membership or activity in the Union, place of origin, place of residence, family relationship.

#### 4.4 Union Membership

Every employee who is now or hereafter becomes a member of the Union shall maintain membership in the Union as a condition of employment, and every new employee whose employment commences hereafter shall, within thirty (30) days after the commencement of employment apply for and maintain membership in the Union as a condition of employment provided that any employee in the appropriate bargaining unit who is not required to maintain membership in the Union shall as a condition of employment tender to the Union the periodic dues uniformly required to be paid by the members of the Union.

#### 4.5 Check-Off

The employer shall deduct, on behalf of the Union, from the employee's pay all initiation fees, dues, assessments and levies. The employer shall remit such deductions to the Union at the conclusion of each pay period. The employer shall provide with the dues submission a list of names, classifications, and addresses of those who incurred the deductions.

The employer shall inform the Union of any new hires, resignations, or retirements which occurred during each pay period. The notification shall state the date in which the change occurred.

The employer shall provide the information electronically.

The Union shall provide the electronic template to the employer.

# 4.6 Income Tax (T4) Slips

At the time that Income Tax (T4) slips are made available, the Employer shall type the amount of the Union dues paid by each Union member on the T4 slip.

# 4.7 New Employees

The Employer agrees to acquaint new employees with the fact that a Collective Agreement is in effect, and the requirement of membership as a condition of employment as defined by *The Saskatchewan Employment Act.* 

# 4.8 No Individual Agreements

No employee shall be required or permitted to make a written or verbal agreement with the Employer or Employer representative which may conflict with the terms of this Collective Agreement.

#### 4.9 Bulletin Boards

The Employer shall make available to the Union a bulletin board in each workplace so that the Employees have access to it, upon which the Union shall have the right to post notices and information, which may be of interest to the Employees.

#### 4.10 Refusal to Cross Picket Lines

An employee who chooses not to cross a lawful picket line will not be disciplined or discriminated against. The employee will advise the employer immediately so that an alternative to providing the service can be determined by the employer. No employee covered by this Article may interfere with, slow down, or halt the operation of the Employer as a result of exercising his right under this clause.

All employees shall cross a picket line which is declared illegal by a court of competent jurisdiction.

# 4.11 No Reprisals from Work Stoppages

The Employer agrees that it shall not dismiss, suspend, discipline, discriminate, coerce, intimidate, impose, or seek to impose a penalty against any person because he is engaged in any lawful activity related to a lawful work stoppage.

# 4.12 Contracting Out

It is not the intention of the Employer to enter into new contracting out-of-work arrangements that directly result in the loss of any permanent employee's employment during the term of the collective agreement; however, if it becomes necessary to contract out the following principles will apply:

- (a) The Employer will endeavor to avoid contracting out work that can be done by employees in an effective, efficient manner within Melfort Housing policy framework and meeting the operational time constraints of the work.
- (b) When contracting out of bargaining unit work is done, the Employer will ensure no permanent employees will lose employment as a direct result of contracting out.
- (c) Existing historical employment practices related to contracting work out will not be restricted by this provision.

#### 4.13 New Member Orientation

In conjunction with the employer "new member orientation program", a union representative will be afforded an opportunity to meet with the new hirees in order to acquaint them with the collective agreement and other union activities.

#### ARTICLE 5 PROGRESSIVE DISCIPLINE

#### 5.1 Preamble

- (a) Both parties agree that the Employer will make reasonable effort to endeavor to resolve problems with respect to employee performance through discussion and consultation prior to the initiation of disciplinary action.
- (b) The Employer acknowledges the right of employees, including those employees on probation, to have any differences regarding disciplinary action or dismissal heard through the grievance and arbitration procedure.

- (c) In the event the Employer initiates disciplinary action against an employee, except in the cases of misconduct, the practice of progressive discipline will take place.
- (d) No employee shall be dismissed or disciplined without just cause.
- (e) Where the Employer intends to discipline an employee for just cause, the employee shall be so notified in advance of the purpose of the interview, and informed of the right to have a Union representative or paid staff representative of the Union present at the interview.

# 5.2 Principles of Progressive Discipline

The Parties to this Agreement recognize the principles of progressive discipline:

- (a) verbal reprimand,
- (b) written reprimand,
- (c) suspension,
- (d) dismissal.

# 5.3 Constructive Counseling and Coaching

- (a) The Employer and the Union recognize the difference between discipline and the setting of reasonable objectives and expectations specific to job performance and constructive job coaching, and nothing is intended to restrict the Employer's right to counsel or set such reasonable expectations.
- (b) The Employer may, before initiating or imposing discipline, arrange to meet with the employee to discuss the employee's work performance in an effort to resolve the problem, except in the case where the employee has been suspended or dismissed. The employee shall have the right to have a union representative present.

# 5.4 Records of an Employee

- (a) Except in the case of a verbal reprimand the Employer will provide the Union and the employee with a written disciplinary record including reasons for such discipline or dismissal.
- (b) Employees shall have the right to review their personnel file immediately upon request. A Union representative, with the written authorization of the employee, shall have access to the file, in the presence of a Manager, Human Resource Officer, or authorized designate.

- (c) Two (2) years following discipline, the Employer shall remove the written documentation regarding the specific incident that led to discipline from the employee's personnel file, if no further problems were noted. Employee's performance evaluations including probationary reviews will not be removed from the personnel file.
- (d) An Employee may make written request to have disciplinary documents removed from their personnel file after one (1) year. The onus will be on the Employee to provide adequate reasons to have the document(s) removed.

# 5.5 Notice of Resignation

A permanent Employee shall be expected to file written notice with the Employer of her intention to resign from service at least two (2) calendar weeks prior to the date upon which she intends to leave. The Employer may waive that period of notice.

A probationary or temporary Employee shall be expected to file written notice with the Employer of her intention to resign from service at least seven (7) calendar days prior to the date upon which she intends to leave.

#### 5.6 Notice of Dismissal or Demotion

Employees who are dismissed for misconduct will not receive notice or payment in lieu of notice, unless otherwise negotiated between the Parties in the settlement of a grievance.

Permanent Employees who are dismissed for non-punitive reasons such as innocent absenteeism, incompetence, or general unsuitability will be provided with thirty (30) calendar days' notice of dismissal or if the Employee does not work the thirty (30) day notice period, the Employee will receive thirty (30) days' pay, at the regular rate, in lieu of notice. At management's discretion, an employee may be required to vacate the job on the first day.

#### ARTICLE 6 GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE

6.1 The parties will make every effort to settle grievances as fairly and as promptly as possible without the involvement of a third party.

#### 6.2 Definition of a Grievance

(a) A grievance shall be defined as any difference or dispute, pertaining to this collective bargaining agreement, between the Employer and the Union on behalf of any employee(s), or any difference or dispute, pertaining to this Agreement, between the Employer and the Union.

(b) The Employer shall receive a grievance only when it is submitted in writing by an authorized Union steward or by a paid Union Staff Representative.

#### 6.3 Disclosure of All Information

The Parties to the grievance process shall provide full disclosure of all information available regarding the grievance at each step of the grievance procedure.

# 6.4 Union Grievance / Group Grievance

The Union may file a policy grievance where a dispute involves a question of general application or interpretation of this Agreement. Such grievance shall commence at Step 2 of Article 6.6. The Union shall have the right to file a grievance on its own behalf or on behalf of an Employee or group of Employees, and to seek adjustment with the Employer in the manner provided for in this Agreement.

## 6.5 Shop Stewards

- (a) Right to Representation An employee shall have the right to have her Steward present at any discussion with supervisory personnel which the employee believes might be the basis of disciplinary action. Where a supervisor intends to interview an employee for disciplinary purposes, the supervisor shall so notify the employee in advance of the purpose of the interview in order that the employee may contact her Steward to be present at the interview.
- (b) Recognition The Employer recognizes the Steward(s) as designated representatives, elected by the Union. The Union will notify the Employer, in writing, of the name of each Steward, on an annual basis.
- (c) Meeting with the Employee Any Employee who feels he has been aggrieved may request permission from his supervisor to leave work temporarily, in order to discuss the complaint with a Shop Steward within the facility. Neither the Employee nor the Shop Steward shall suffer a loss of pay. Suitable arrangements for an appropriate time and place shall be made with the Manager or designate.
- (d) Meeting the Employer The Employer agrees that one (1) Shop Steward and the grievor may attend a grievance meeting with the Employer without suffering a loss of pay. Any member of the paid staff of the Union may attend a grievance meeting.

## 6.6 Problem Resolution (Informal Process)

(a) An Employee who believes that he/she has a justifiable request or complaint may discuss such matters with their supervisor in an effort to

resolve the problem. The supervisor shall convene a meeting with the Employee within seven (7) days at a time mutually agreed upon. The Employee may request the attendance of the Shop Steward at the meeting.

- (b) Utilizing this process will not deny the Employee access of the grievance / arbitration procedure. If an Employee accesses this process, the time frame to launch a grievance will be extended to commence on the date the supervisor provides a decision.
- (c) The supervisor will provide the decision within seven (7) days of the meeting, and the decision will be presented to the Employee and the Shop Steward, if one (1) was in attendance.

# 6.7 Grievance Procedure (Formal Process)

(a) Step 1 – Procedure for Employee Aggrieved

The aggrieved Employee shall take a grievance to the Shop Steward of his choice and the following sequence shall occur and will end at the Employee's request or when the grievance has been settled to the satisfaction of the Union.

Subject to Article 8.6 (d), the Shop Steward will submit the Employee's grievance in writing to the Employee's immediate Supervisor, or authorized designate, within thirty (30) calendar days of the occurrence of the matter leading to the grievance or the time that the Employee became aware of the occurrence.

The Supervisor, or authorized designate, will hear the grievance and submit his decision in writing to the grievor, the Shop Steward and the Union within ten (10) working days.

(b) Step 2 – Manager

If a satisfactory settlement cannot be effected at Step 1, the Union may, within ten (10) working days of receiving the written response at Step 1, submit the grievance to the Manager, or authorized designate. A Step 2 meeting will be scheduled at a time agreed to by the Parties. The Manager will render a decision to the Union in writing within ten (10) working days of the meeting held to discuss the grievance at Step 2.

# 6.8 Alternate Dispute Resolution Process

- (a) Within thirty (30) days of receipt of the response at Step 2, the Parties will meet to determine one of the following dispute resolution mechanisms:
  - Mediation

- Expedited Arbitration
- Single Arbitrator
- Full Panel Arbitration
- (b) Should the Parties mutually agree to grievance mediation, the grievance will be mediated. In the event the grievance was not successfully resolved through grievance mediation, the Union will inform the Employer in writing within thirty (30) days, of the decision to advance the grievance to arbitration. Failure to meet the time limit will result in the grievance being withdrawn and no further action can be taken on the matter.
- (c) Should the Parties not agree to grievance mediation, the next consideration will be expedited arbitration. Notwithstanding the above, by mutual agreement, this expedited procedure may be used after Step 1 of the grievance procedure.

# 6.9 Expedited Arbitration

The Parties shall meet quarterly, or as often as required, to review outstanding grievances filed with the Employer to determine, by mutual agreement, those grievances suitable for this process, and shall set dates and locations for hearings of groups of grievances considered suitable for expedited arbitration.

- (a) All grievances shall be considered suitable for and resolved by expedited arbitration except grievances in the nature of:
  - dismissals,
  - failure on probation,
  - suspensions in excess of 20 work days,
  - policy grievances,
  - grievances requiring substantial interpretation of a provision of the Collective Agreement,
  - grievances requiring presentation of extrinsic evidence,
  - grievances where a party intends to raise a preliminary objection,
  - demotions.

By mutual agreement, a grievance falling into any of these categories may be placed into the expedited arbitration process, but either Party may remove it from the expedited arbitration process at any time prior to hearing and forward it to a regular arbitration hearing.

The Parties agree to a list of arbitrators who shall hear and resolve groups of grievances;

Sheila Denysiuk

# **Brian Kenny**

If the above arbitrators are not available, the parties shall mutually agree to another arbitrator who is available.

By mutual agreement, this expedited procedure may be used after Step 1 of the grievance procedure.

The arbitrator shall hear the grievances and shall render a decision within two (2) working days of such hearings. No written reasons for the decision shall be provided beyond that which the arbitrator deems appropriate to convey a decision.

Arbitration awards shall be of no precedent value and shall no thereafter be referred to by the Parties in respect of any other matter.

All settlements of expedited arbitration cases prior to hearing shall be without prejudice.

No legal counsel will be used by either party. The Union will use elected representatives or staff representatives. The Employer will use Employees of their Human Resources Unit.

Whenever possible, the arbitrator will attempt to mediate a settlement between the Parties.

The Parties shall equally share the cost of the fees and expenses of the arbitrator and hearing rooms.

The expedited arbitrator shall have the same powers and authority as a single arbitrator or arbitration board established under the provisions of Articles 6.9 and 6.10, excepting the above, that the decision shall be rendered within two (2) working days of the hearings.

It is understood that it is not the intention of either party to appeal a decision of an expedited arbitration hearing.

#### (b) Procedure Guidelines

The Opening Statement: This should basically set out the case from each party's perspective. The arbitrator will aggressively seek at this point to

define the issue and to determine what evidence is agreed to and what is not.

The Parties, or their representatives, will try to get an agreed statement of facts for presentation to the arbitrator.

The Hearing: Sufficient witnesses should be called to ensure the "story" is properly told. Where it is an issue of credibility or conflicting evidence, the key individuals must testify.

The Arguments: As agreed, the parties will not cite legal precedents, but may refer to Brown & Beatty, Palmer, etc. However, it is imperative that the relevant provisions of the Collective Agreement be canvassed by the representatives to ensure that all relevant clauses are put before the arbitrator.

General rules of evidence will be waived except for the rule of "onus".

Mediation: Representatives must accept some responsibility at this state to assist the arbitrator in assessing the evidence before him/her. Specifically, if the representatives can assist in assessing credibility and/or contradictory evidence, they should do so.

# 6.10 Single Arbitrator

(This is the preferred process and will be utilized whenever possible.)

Provided the Union has, within thirty (30) days of receiving the response at Step 2 or from the date of the discussion regarding alternate dispute resolution mechanisms (Article **6.8**) by mutual agreement, the Parties may elect to have a single Arbitrator selected on a rotational basis from a list established by the Parties. The order in which they will act shall be determined by the order in which they have been listed. In the event that the person whose turn it is to act is not available, the member next following shall act.

List: 1) Sheila Denysiuk

2) Dan Ish

3) Brian Kenny

#### Or any mutually agreed to arbitrator who is available.

#### (a) Procedure

The Arbitrator shall fix a time and place of sittings, after consultation with the Parties.

The Arbitrator shall determine the procedure, but shall give full opportunity to all Parties to present evidence and make representations. The

Arbitrator shall, as much as possible, follow a layperson's procedure and shall avoid legalistic or formal procedure.

# (b) Decision of the Arbitrator

The Arbitrator shall tender a final and binding decision within thirty (30) days of the end of the hearings.

The Arbitrator shall not have the power to change this Agreement or to alter, modify or amend any of its provisions. Subject to the foregoing, the Arbitrator shall have the power to dispose of the grievance by any arrangement that the Arbitrator deems just and equitable.

Should the Parties disagree as to the meaning of the Arbitrator's decision, either party may apply to the Arbitrator to clarify the decision.

## (c) Expenses of the Arbitrator

The fees and expenses of the Arbitrator and any other common expenses shall be shared equally by both Parties.

**6.11 Arbitration Board – Full Panel** (This process will be utilized only in extreme circumstances and on the insistence of either party.)

Written notice of intent to have a matter heard by an Arbitration Board shall be submitted to the other party within thirty (30) calendar days after the completion of the grievance procedures as provided in this Agreement, or from the date of the meeting to discuss alternate dispute resolution mechanisms.

Such written notice shall contain the name of the person appointed to the Arbitration Board by the party giving the notice.

Within seven (7) days after receiving the notice, the party to whom notice is given shall furnish the name of its appointee to the party who gave the notice to arbitrate.

The two (2) appointees named by the Parties to this Agreement shall, within ten (10) calendar days after the appointment of the second (2<sup>nd</sup>) of them, appoint a third (3<sup>rd</sup>) member of the Arbitration Board who shall Chair the Arbitration Board.

If the party receiving the notice fails to appoint a member of the Arbitration Board, the Chairperson of the Labour Relations Board, on the request of a party to this Agreement, shall appoint a member on behalf of the party failing to make an appointment as per *The Saskatchewan Employment Act*.

The Arbitrator/Arbitration Board shall not have the power to change this Agreement, or to alter, modify or amend any of its provisions. Subject to the foregoing, the Arbitrator/Arbitration Board shall have the power to dispose of the

grievance by any arrangement which the Arbitrator/Arbitration Board deems just and equitable.

Should the parties disagree as to the meaning of the Arbitrator's/Arbitration Board's decision, either party may apply to the Arbitrator/Arbitration Board to clarify the decision.

Each party shall pay the fees and expenses of their appointee to the Arbitration Board. The fees and expenses of the Chairperson and any other common expenses shall be shared equally by both Parties.

# **6.12 Employee Expenses**

In the event that an Employee is called as a witness in an Arbitration Board, the Employer shall grant leave and expenses, which shall be applicable as follows:

- (a) If called by the Employer, leave without loss of pay and expenses paid by the Employer.
- (b) If called by the Union, leave without pay and expenses paid by the Union.
- (c) If called by the Arbitrator, the Parties shall share equally the costs.

#### 6.13 Procedure

No grievance shall be defeated by any formal or technical objection and the Arbitrator shall have the power to allow all pertinent information to the grievance and the power to waive formal procedural irregularities in the processing of grievance, in order to determine the real matter in dispute and to render a decision according to equitable principles and the justice of the case.

#### 6.14 Time Limits

The Parties agree to abide by the time limits specified in this Article 6, unless otherwise mutually agreed.

#### ARTICLE 7 SENIORITY

#### 7.1 Definition

The seniority of all Employees within the scope of this Agreement shall, after successful completion of an initial probation period, be calculated based on the following and subject to any specific Articles in this Agreement:

#### (a) Permanent Employees

All Permanent Employees shall earn seniority from the date the Employee commenced employment with the Employer.

(b) Temporary, Summer Seasonal and Casual Employees

All Temporary, Summer Seasonal and Casual Employees within the scope of this Agreement shall earn seniority based on the number of hours the Employee works, inclusive of any paid leaves of absence. A break in service of twelve (12) consecutive months will constitute termination of seniority.

# 7.2 Seniority and Seniority List

- (a) Where a dispute arises concerning the seniority of Employees hired on the same day, the Employer shall, in the presence of an elected representative of the Union, use the "coin toss" method to determine the order of seniority.
- (b) The Employer will prepare and post the seniority roster by February 1<sup>st</sup> of each year. Such list will include the accrued seniority of each Employee up to December 31<sup>st</sup>. A copy of the roster will also be provided each year to the Union.
- (c) Employees will be allowed to challenge the accuracy of their seniority during a two (2)-week period commencing February 1<sup>st</sup>. All challenges are to be directed to the Manager or designate for an assessment and the Employee must provide satisfactory proof of error. Where satisfactory proof of error is provided, the error will be corrected and an amended roster will be prepared, posted, and provided to the Union.

#### 7.3 Maintenance and Accrual

Seniority shall be maintained and accrue during:

- (a) All periods of paid leave
- (b) Leave of absence without pay for periods not exceeding six (6) months
- (c) Maternity leave
- (d) Adoption leave
- (e) Parental leave
- (f) Lay-off up to and including three (3) months
- (g) Prolonged or unpaid medical leave up to two (2) years
- (h) Workers Compensation leave up to two (2) years
- (i) Compassionate leave

(j) Temporary appointments to an out-of-scope position up to six (6) months.

## 7.4 Maintenance of Seniority

Seniority shall be maintained, but shall not accrue, during:

- (a) Periods of (unpaid) leaves of absence over six (6) months
- (b) Periods of prolonged or unpaid medical leave after two (2) years
- (c) Lay-off over three (3) months to a maximum of twenty-four (24) months

#### 7.5 Loss of Seniority

An employee shall lose seniority in the event the employee:

- (a) Is dismissed for just cause, and not reinstated
- (b) Is laid off for more than **twenty-four (24)** consecutive months
- (c) Voluntarily terminates
- (d) Fails to comply with the re-employment provisions of return from lay-off [Article 10.12 (h)] within five (5) days of the Employer issuing notice of re-employment by registered mail
- (e) Abandons her job
- (f) Out-of-scope promotion for greater than **six (6) months**

# ARTICLE 8 JOB POSTINGS

# 8.1 Position Designations

All positions within the scope of this Agreement shall be designated as either:

- (a) Permanent full-time, or
- (b) Permanent part-time, or
- (c) Temporary full-time, or
- (d) Temporary part-time, or
- (e) Summer seasonal, or
- (f) Casual.

# 8.2 **Job Postings**

- (a) Where the Employer determines that a temporary position is to be extended beyond the original advertised stop date, the extension shall be posted by mutual consent.
- (b) When a new position is created, or a vacancy for a permanent position or a temporary position to a maximum of twelve (12) months occurs, the Employer shall post notice of the position internally for seven (7) working days, unless the Employer and the Union agree to a longer or shorter period.
- (c) A copy of each job posting will be posted in the workplace and a copy of each posting sent to the local Union on the date of the posting. Where an Employee is the sole Employee in a location or work area, a copy of the posting shall be forwarded to the location or work area by inter-office mail, and to every Employee on the re-employment list.
- (d) During the seven (7) day period, the Employer will make every reasonable effort to inform Employees by mail of such postings where Employees are temporarily absent from work for reasons of approved vacation leave, sick leave, or leave of absence.

# 8.3 Information in Posting

Each job posting shall contain the following; however, the information contained may be subject to change:

- (a) Name of position,
- (b) Classification of position/department,
- (c) Brief description of core duties (not an exhaustive list of duties to be performed),
- (d) Knowledge, skills, abilities, qualifications, and experience required,
- (e) Salary range,
- (f) Hours and days of work,
- (g) Status of position,
- (h) Deadline for applications,
- (i) Expected start date,
- (j) And any other pertinent information.

# 8.4 Temporary Positions

Except for the provisions in Article 15.5 (Unpaid Leave for Prolonged Illness), if the temporary position, either full or part-time, exceeds eighteen (18) months, this position will be deemed permanent and result in a posting for that position. If the temporary position is ended, and within three (3) months another similar temporary position is created, entailing the same nature of work, and the duration of the positions combined, extends beyond twelve (12) months, this position will be deemed necessary and will result in a posting for that position in accordance with Article 8.2

# 8.5 Qualifying for Positions

The Employer will determine the necessary knowledge, skills, abilities (KSA's), qualifications, and experience required for each position to be filled, prior to posting.

## 8.6 Selection Process

- (a) The Employer shall notify the Union of the names and seniority of applicants for the position, five (5) working days prior to the interviews.
- (b) The Employer will appoint the senior qualified applicant based on the Employer determined KSA's as per Article 8.5.
- (c) The Employer will advise the Union in the event the Employer holds interviews for a vacant position, regardless of whether an internal applicant is an interview candidate or not. The Union may provide an observer for the interview(s).
- (d) Except for Employees on initial probation, any other Employee who has entered in the competition shall have the right to grieve the Employer's decision. Any grievances relating to this Article must be filed within five (5) working days from the notification of selection. The grievance will be heard at Step 1 within two (2) working days from the date the grievance was filed.

#### 8.7 Appointments to Positions

The Employer shall notify the employee and the Union in writing of the successful appointment to any/all positions. This notification shall include a start date and an end date if applicable, classification and rate of pay.

#### 8.8 Reversion from Temporary Appointment

Subject to Article 8.6, a permanent Employee appointed to a temporary position (i.e. secondment) shall at the conclusion of the temporary appointment, return to

her permanent position. Such Employee shall be entitled to any increments or benefits had she remained in the permanent position.

# 8.9 Temporary Out-of-Scope Appointment

- (a) An Employee who is temporarily filling an out-of-scope position shall continue to have Union dues deducted from his pay cheque and shall be entitled to all benefits and rights including seniority for the first six (6) months.
- (b) After six (6) months, he shall be considered to be an out-of scope Employee and shall not be entitled to any benefits of the Collective Agreement. No Employee shall be appointed to an out-of-scope position without his consent.

## 8.10 Permanent Out-of-Scope Appointment

An Employee who is appointed to an out-of-scope position has the right to revert within a six (6) month period.

# **ARTICLE 9 PROBATION**

# 9.1 Probation on Initial Hiring

- (a) Newly hired employees shall serve an initial probationary period of six (6) months [one hundred and twenty (120) paid days] from the date the employee commences employment.
- (b) During the period of probation an employee will not accumulate seniority. Upon satisfactory completion of the probationary period the employee will be awarded seniority back to the date of employment.
- (c) By mutual agreement of the parties to this Agreement, the probationary period for any employee may be extended beyond the established probation period.
- (d) In case of dismissal for reasons of unsuitability and where a probationary employee grieves the employer shall be required to show that it acted reasonably in judging the employee unsuitable for permanent employment. Reasonableness shall be assessed on the basis of the employee's:
  - (i) Conduct;
  - (ii) Quality of work;
  - (iii) Ability to work harmoniously with others.

(e) Where the Employer does not dismiss the Employee before the end of the probationary period the Employee shall be deemed to become a permanent employee in that position and classification.

# 9.2 On Re-Employment

An employee re-employed following job abolition shall serve a subsequent probationary period of forty (40) days worked, except where she is re-employed in a position similar to a position formerly held.

#### 9.3 On Promotion

A permanent full-time Employee who has been promoted shall serve a trial period of one hundred and twenty (120) days. A permanent full-time Employee who chooses to revert, or does not successfully complete the trial period, shall revert to her former position, or by mutual agreement the employee may revert to a similar position at the same step in the salary range, subject to any increments he/she would have earned had the promotion not taken place.

#### 9.4 On Demotion

A probationary period of forty (40) days worked shall be served, except where an Employee demotes into a classification and/or position formerly held.

# 9.5 Completion of Probation

When the Employer does not terminate or fail the Employee before the end of her probationary period, the Employee will be deemed to have successfully completed the probationary period, and such successful completion shall be in writing to the Employee with a copy to the Employee's personnel file.

# 9.6 Summer Seasonal Employees

At the conclusion of a seasonal appointment, an employee shall be provided with notice in accordance with *The Saskatchewan Employment Act* and will lose seniority and be terminated from employment with the Employer without access to the displacement or re-employment provisions of the Agreement. In the event the employee is re-hired the next season, the employee may recover the seniority accrued since he last commenced employment with the Employer.

Summer Seasonal Employees shall:

(a) advise the Employer of their desire to be re-employed with the Employer. The Employer will give consideration to these employees prior to hiring new employees. Summer seasonal employees who have successfully completed a probationary period will be given first (1st) consideration for all summer seasonal jobs for which they possess the skill, ability, qualifications, and experience.

- (b) serve a probationary period of one hundred and twenty (120) days worked. Employees who do not successfully complete the probationary period will be terminated.
- (c) accrue seniority in accordance with Article 7. Summer seasonal employees shall earn sick leave credits in accordance with Article 15.
- (d) be assigned hours of work based on operational requirements.
- (e) receive an increment in each season in accordance with the Classification Schedule, provided the employee works a minimum of eighty (80) days in a season. The employee may carry days worked from one (1) season to another in order to earn an increment in the second (2<sup>nd</sup>) season.
- (f) be entitled to benefits or a portion thereof as prescribed under the Saskatchewan Housing Authorities Group Benefits Plan upon reaching required qualification periods.

# ARTICLE 10 LAY-OFF AND RE-EMPLOYMENT

(Permanent Full-Time and Permanent Part-Time Employees)

## 10.1 Lay-Off in Reverse Order of Seniority

Both parties recognize that job security shall increase in proportion to seniority. Therefore, in the event of job abolition or lay-off, Employees shall be laid off in reverse order of seniority within their own classification.

#### 10.2 Employer to Inform Union

The Employer shall inform the Union of possible lay-offs as far in advance as possible but no less than regulatory labour standards.

#### 10.3 Notice of Lay-Off

Notice of lay-off shall be given to Employees as follows:

- (a) Two (2) weeks' written notice, if the period of employment is less than one (1) year.
- (b) Three (3) weeks' written notice, if the period of employment is one (1) year or more, but less than three (3) years.
- (c) Four (4) weeks' written notice, if the period of employment is three (3) years or more, but less than five (5) years.
- (d) Six (6) weeks' written notice, if the period of employment is five (5) years or more, but less than ten (10) years.

(e) Eight (8) weeks' written notice, if the period of employment is ten (10) years or more.

# 10.4 Temporary Employees Laid-Off First if in Same Classification

Temporary Employees will be terminated before a permanent full-time or parttime Employee in the same classification. Temporary Employees will receive notice in accordance with Article 10.3, but will not have displacement rights.

# 10.5 Options for Permanent Full-time and Permanent Part-Time Employees who have Received Notice of Lay-Off.

In the event the Employer abolishes a permanent position, the Employee(s) affected shall have the right to displace another permanent Employee with less seniority, or the Employee may elect to:

- (a) Displace another permanent Employee with less seniority, or
- (b) Go on lay-off and be placed on the re-employment list, or
- (c) Retire, or
- (d) Resign and collect severance pay.

# 10.6 Notice to Exercise Displacement Rights

- (a) An Employee who intends to exercise displacement rights shall indicate his intention, in writing, to the Employer within three (3) working days of receipt of the lay-off notice. Timelines can be waived by mutual agreement.
- (b) Upon receipt of notice of the Employee's intention to displace, the Employer will, within three (3) working days, present the Employee with an offer of a position to displace into.
- (c) If no further response is received within this period, the Employee shall be deemed to have declined the option to displace, and must choose one (1) of the other options in Article 10.5.

# 10.7 Acceptance of an Offer of a Position

- (a) An Employee will have three (3) working days to consider the offer of a position. The three (3)-day period shall be deemed to have commenced at 5:00 p.m. of the day the offer is formally made, or at the end of the Employee's work period on the day the offer is made, whichever is later.
- (b) If the Employee does not accept the offer of the position within the three (3)-day period, it will be deemed the Employee has declined the offer. The Employee, within three (3) working days, must elect one (1) of the

other options in Article 10.5. Once the Employee accepts the position, the Employer will advise the Employee, in writing, of the commencement date in the new position, and lay-off notice will be deemed to have been rescinded.

(c) If an Employee does not accept an offer of a position in the displacement order, the Employee will be deemed to have declined the option to displace, and within three (3) working days, must elect one (1) of the other options.

## 10.8 Displacement Order

The laid-off Employee will displace the Employee with the least seniority:

- (a) in the same classification, or
- (b) in a classification with a similar pay range, or
- (c) in a lower classification, provided the Employee possesses the KSA's as per Article 8.5, for the position(s). In all cases the Employee with the least seniority will be displaced.

# 10.9 Employees Not Offered a Position

If the employee is not offered a position after having proceeded through all stages of displacement, the Employee, within three (3) working days, must choose another option.

# 10.10 Rights of Employees Who Are Displaced

The options in Article 10.5 shall be available to Employee(s) who have been displaced.

#### 10.11 Time to Adjust in New Position

An Employee who, as a result of displacement, assumes a new position shall be placed on probation in accordance with Article 9.3. In the event he does not successfully complete the probationary period, or if he so chooses, he will be placed on the re-employment list; or, within three (3) working days, he may choose one (1) of the other options. In any case, the Employee will not have another displacement option. When an Employee's name goes on a re-employment list, any Housing vacancies shall be filled by in-house staff by Melfort Housing Authority.

#### **10.12 Re-Employment List**

(a) An employee who has been laid off and who was unable to exercise displacement rights or who chose not to exercise displacement rights, shall be placed on the re-employment list for the class of positions he

- wishes to be considered for in upcoming competitions. Temporary employees may elect to place their names on the re-employment list.
- (b) Employees' names will be automatically included in competitions for vacancies based on the information provided in (a) above.
- (c) Except in extenuating circumstances, employees who do not accept a position offered will be put to the bottom of the re-employment list.
- (d) No new employee shall be hired when qualified employees are still on the re-employment list.
- (e) An employee who has been laid off shall have his name kept on the reemployment list for an unbroken period not to exceed two (2) years. If not re-employed within twenty-four (24) months, the employee shall lose seniority and be terminated.
- (f) Subject to Article 10.14, at any time during the twenty-four (24) month period the employee may elect to resign and collect severance pay.
- (g) Employees shall keep the Employer notified of any change in address or phone number during the lay-off period or while their name remains on the re-employment list.
- (h) An employee who fails to reply within five (5) working days to an offer of re-employment, sent by certified mail, to the employee's residence shall lose seniority and be dropped from the re-employment list.

## 10.13 Benefits While on Lay-Off

Employees on the re-employment list shall earn benefits in accordance with Article 17.4.

## 10.14 Resignation Option

Employees on the re-employment list shall give the Employer a written notice of resignation.

#### **10.15 Severance Pay**

In the event an Employee is laid off and elects to resign in accordance with Article 10.5 (c), or the Employee has elected to resign while on the reemployment list, he shall receive severance pay on the basis of one (1) week's pay for each year of service or portion thereof. Pay will be calculated on the basis of the Employee's rate of pay at the time the lay-off notice was issued. Eligible years of service for the purpose of severance pay will include all continuous employment with the Employer.

#### ARTICLE 11 HOURS OF WORK

#### 11.1 Hours of Work - All Staff

- (a) Employees shall work thirty seven and one half (37.5) hours per week, Monday to Friday, with regularly scheduled hours between 7:30 a.m. and 4:00 p.m., 8:00 a.m. and 4:30 p.m., or 8:30 a.m. and 5:00 p.m. with an unpaid lunch break not exceeding one hour.
- (b) Consecutive Days Off Employees shall be scheduled no less than two (2) consecutive days off.
- (c) Rest Period All employees shall have one (1) paid fifteen (15) minute rest period within every three and one half (3.5) hours worked per day, with a maximum of two (2) breaks per regular hours.

#### 11.2 Maintenance Staff

- (a) Full-time employees who are required to report to an area of the Employer's premises to perform work on their regular scheduled day off OR on designated Holidays shall be paid overtime or given time in lieu at the rate of one and one half times (1.5x) their regular rate for all hours so worked with a minimum of two (2) hours pay guaranteed at overtime rates.
- (b) Full-time employees who are called back to work the same day after having completed the regular work schedule shall be paid overtime or given time in lieu for hours worked at the rate of one and one half times (1.5x) the regular rate of pay with a minimum of two (2) hours pay guaranteed at overtime rates.
- (c) Standby Defined

Standby assignment shall mean a period during which the Employee is not on regular duty, and is available to respond to return to duty. Employees will be paid a standby premium based on the following:

4:30 p.m. to 10:00 p.m.	Monday to Friday	<b>\$2.50</b> per hour
8:00 a.m. to 10:00 p.m.	Saturday, Sunday or Designated Holidays	<b>\$2.50</b> per hour
10:00 p.m. to 8:00 a.m.	Monday to Sunday	<b>\$2.50</b> per hour

Where Employees receive phone calls outside of their regular hours from the Employer or designate while on standby and are required to provide off site assistance which does not involve a return to the work place, no additional payment shall be made. Such services are included in the standby fee.

#### 11.3 Overtime

All Employees shall be paid overtime or granted time in lieu at the rate of one and one half times (1.5x) their regular rate of pay for any/all authorized overtime worked outside their regular hours of work.

# 11.4 Banking of Overtime

Employees may bank their overtime to be taken off at a future, mutually agreed upon date. If such time in lieu cannot be taken by the end of the fiscal year, an Employee shall be eligible to carry over a maximum of one hundred and twenty (120) hours to the next fiscal year. An Employee shall be paid out for all hours in excess of one hundred and twenty (120) hours at the end of each fiscal year.

#### 11.5 Variation of Hours of Work

The hours of work set out may be varied from time to time by written agreement between the Employer and the Union.

#### 11.6 Records

All Employees shall submit a time sheet to the Employer as required in order to be paid. The time sheet will include the days and hours worked, and the type of work performed.

#### ARTICLE 12 PAY ADMINISTRATION

#### 12.1 Equal Pay for Equal Work

The **parties** agree to recognize the principle of equal pay for work **of equal** value.

#### 12.2 Pay Calculations

For the purpose of pay calculation, approved vacation, sick leave or any other leave with pay shall be included as actual hours worked, subject to the following:

- (a) All employees shall be paid the hours worked times the hourly rate as contained in Classification Appendix "A".
- (b) In no event shall the number of hours included as actual hours worked, taken on sick leave or taken as vacation, exceed a maximum of seven and one half (7.5) hours per day.

#### 12.3 Rate of Pay

The rate of pay contained in Appendix "A", attached to and forming part of this Agreement, shall be the only rates paid to the Employee occupying the position(s) to the classification(s).

#### 12.4 Pay Periods

All Employees shall be paid semi-monthly, on the fifteenth (15<sup>th</sup>) day and the last day of the month. When these dates fall on Saturday, Sunday or Designated Holidays, salary will be paid on the business day preceding the scheduled payday. Employees shall receive a statement showing period worked, gross amount earnings, all deductions therefrom and for what purpose, net amount payable, and deposited by direct deposit to a bank or credit union of the Employee's choice.

#### 12.5 Performance Based Increments

- (a) A permanent Employee's anniversary date shall be established as the date upon which the Employee commenced work with the Employer. An Employee shall receive annual merit increment (step) effective each anniversary date, or on an anniversary date mutually agreed upon by the Employer and the Union (i.e. January 1<sup>st</sup>) until the maximum is reached as defined by the pay scale in Appendix "A", subject to Article 12.5 (b), provided the employee worked full-time hours.
- (b) Notwithstanding the above, the employer may withhold the merit increase on the basis of an unsatisfactory performance review. The employer shall notify the employee in writing of such action, thirty (30) days prior to the merit increase date, giving reasons for withholding the merit increase. If the employee is not served with such a notice prior to the merit increase date, he will be deemed to have earned the merit increase. An employee may grieve against the withholding of his merit increase.

In the event an Employee takes an unpaid leave of absence of greater than thirty (30) days, the Employee's anniversary date shall be adjusted proportional to the amount of leave taken. This adjusted anniversary date shall be the Employee's new merit increment date.

Where an Employee is hired prior to the fifteenth (15<sup>th</sup>) of the anniversary month, the merit increment date will be paid on the first (1<sup>st</sup>) of that month. Where an Employee is hired after the fifteenth (15<sup>th</sup>) of the month, the increase would be paid on the first (1<sup>st</sup>) of the following month.

(c) An employee returning to work after more than thirty (30) consecutive days leave of absence without pay of lay-off, will be eligible to receive a merit increase after twelve (12) months of actual service, less credit toward the increment that was earned prior to lay-off or prior to and during leave of absence.

- (d) The date upon which the Employee becomes entitled to the merit increment will be the Employee's anniversary date. Should the leave be due to a work injury covered by Workers' Compensation Board, or a maternity or parental leave, there shall be no change in the anniversary date regardless of the length of the absence.
- (e) For the purposes of this Article, days paid for sick leave, Designated Holidays, annual vacation, Workers' Compensation leave, leave with pay, and Union leave shall be regarded as time worked.

# 12.6 In-Hiring Rates of Pay

The Employer will place a newly hired Employee at the minimum of the pay range (step) for that position and/or classification unless mutually agreed between the parties to start at a different step.

#### 12.7 Pay on Movement to a New Position

(a) Assuming a Higher Paid Position

When an Employee assumes a position with a higher rate of pay, the Employee's rate of pay shall be adjusted to the minimum of the new range except that the rate will not be less than eight percent (8%) above current salary and not more than the maximum of the new range. If the addition of eight percent (8%) produces a rate between two (2) steps in the range of the higher paid position, the salary shall be adjusted to the higher of these two (2) rates.

When an Employee assumes a position with a higher rate of pay on other than the first (1st) working day of the month, the increment date shall be adjusted to the first (1st) of the month where the Employee commenced work in the new position between the first (1st) and fifteenth (15th) of the month, and to the first (1st) day of the following month where the Employee commenced work in the new position between the sixteenth (16th) and the last day of the month. Whenever an Employee's increment date or an adjustment in salary occurs on the same date as a promotion or reclassification, the Employee shall receive the increment or adjustment before the promotional formula is applied.

# (b) Assuming a Lower Paid Position

In the event an Employee assumes a position with a lower rate of pay, the Employee will be placed at the step of the new salary range that is the closest to the Employee's current rate of pay, but not lower than their current rate of pay. The Employee's anniversary date will not be adjusted.

(c) Assuming a Position with the Same Rate of Pay

When an Employee assumes a position with the same rate of pay, the Employee's anniversary date will not be adjusted.

#### (d) Reversion Rights

A permanent Employee who fails the probationary period or opts to revert to the previously held position, will be placed at the previous rate of pay, including any merit increments he would have earned had he not assumed the new position.

By mutual agreement, the Employee may revert to a similar position.

#### 12.8 Professional Fees

Employees who require certificates and/or accreditation to perform their duties shall be reimbursed the cost of the fee(s).

# 12.9 Use of Employee Vehicle for Employer's Business

- (a) When an Employee is required to use a personal vehicle in the performance of their work, the Employer agrees to pay:
  - (i) Maintenance \$11.00 per day worked plus the mileage rate established by the Government of Saskatchewan.
  - (ii) Custodian **\$11.00** per day worked plus the mileage rate established by the Government of Saskatchewan.
  - (iii) Administrative Assistant and Tennant Services Coordinator \$3.00 per trip to a maximum of \$6.00 per day worked or the mileage rates established by the Government of Saskatchewan on the date of signing of this agreement, whichever is greater.

#### (b) Liability Insurance

The Employees are covered by the terms and conditions of the Employer's liability insurance coverage. The liability is for any legal action or proceeding brought against an employee for legal acts within the scope of employment.

# ARTICLE 13 TEMPORARY PERFORMANCE OF HIGHER DUTIES (TPHD)

- **13.1** All TPHD must be assigned by the Employer, an Employee may be temporarily assigned to a higher paid position. The Employer will give consideration to seniority when making appointments. Employees shall have the right to refuse TPHD assignments without retributions.
- 13.2 In the event the Employee is assigned to a higher paid position for three (3) days or more, the Employee will be paid an eight percent (8%) increase, based on the Employee's current rate of pay or at the bottom rate of the higher classification, whichever is greater, from the first hour of the assignment. No payment will be made for periods of less than three (3) days.
- 13.3 TPHD will not be assigned or considered to have been assigned or paid unless, in the case of a supervisor, the employee is assigned to actually supervise staff. Where a supervisor is absent for three (3) consecutive working days or more an assignment will be effective the day of the absence. All assignments shall be designated by the manager or his designate.
- **13.4** TPHD assignments normally will not exceed six (6) months; however, upon mutual agreement, a TPHD assignment may be extended. In accordance with Article 15.6, no TPHD assignment will exceed two (2) years.
- 13.5 Notwithstanding Article 13.4, temporary vacancies of six (6) months or more will be posted in accordance with Article 8.3. Any subsequent vacancies resulting from the posting of a temporary position shall be filled by appointment.

#### ARTICLE 14 DESIGNATED HOLIDAYS AND VACATION LEAVE

#### **14.1 Designated Holidays** shall mean:

New Year's Day (January)
Good Friday
Canada Day (July)
Labour Day (September)
Remembrance Day (November)
Family Day (February)
Victoria Day (May)
Saskatchewan Day (August)
Thanksgiving Day (October)
Christmas Day (December)
Boxing Day (December)

Floating Holiday for 2017 shall occur on Friday June 23<sup>rd</sup> Floating Holiday for 2018 shall occur on Friday June 22<sup>nd</sup> Floating Holiday for 2019 shall occur on Friday June 21<sup>st</sup> Floating Holiday for 2020 shall occur on Monday June 21<sup>st</sup> Floating Holiday for 2021 shall occur on Monday June 21<sup>st</sup> Floating Holiday for 2022 shall occur on Monday June 20<sup>th</sup>

In recognition of June 21<sup>st</sup> – National Aboriginal Day, and any other day legislated by the Federal or Provincial governments as public holiday.

# 14.2 Designated Holiday Falling on a Day of Rest

- (a) When a Designated Holiday falls on a day of rest, the Employer will designate the holiday to be taken on either the working day before the day of rest, or the first (1st) working day following the day of rest, unless otherwise mutually agreed.
- (b) An Employee who is assigned to work on a Designated Holiday will be paid in accordance with the provisions of *The Saskatchewan Employment Act.*

#### 14.3 Vacation Leave

All permanent employees shall be entitled to and are required to take vacation leave with pay subject to the approval of the Employer and subject to the following provisions:

- (a) The vacation year is based on the calendar year. Each January 1<sup>st</sup>, the Employees' earned vacation credits will be credited to the Employees to be used by December 31<sup>st</sup>, and will be shown on the first pay statement of the year.
- (b) Vacation entitlement shall be as follows:
  - (i) Employees shall be granted vacation based upon the years of service they have completed in the fiscal year (January 1 to December 31). Vacation entitlements shall be advanced to Employees at the beginning of each fiscal year.
  - (ii) Vacation entitlement shall be as follows:

After twelve (12) months accumulated service – three (3) weeks' vacation [fifteen (15) days]

After eight (8) years accumulated service – four (4) weeks' vacation [twenty (20) days]

After fifteen (15) years accumulated service – five (5) weeks' vacation [twenty-five (25) days]

After twenty-two (22) years accumulated service – six (6) weeks' vacation [thirty (30) days]

(ii) Permanent part-time Employees shall acquire vacation leave credits on a pro-rated basis.

(c) Where an Employee resigns, retires or is terminated and said Employee has taken vacation leave not yet earned, the Employer is entitled to deduct the amount of money owed from the Employee's final pay cheque.

#### 14.4 Vacation Authorization

- (a) Subject to the following scheduling procedure, a rotation process to ensure equality, regardless of seniority, will be used to grant vacation leave. The rotation system will start in the order of seniority and will stay in place for an entire vacation year. At the end of the vacation year, the most senior Employee's name will drop to the bottom of the list.
- (b) In March and September of each vacation year, Employees will be asked to submit their requests to take annual vacation to their immediate supervisor. Requests must be submitted no later than April 1<sup>st</sup> and October 1<sup>st</sup> of each year; otherwise, the Employee will not be able to use his position on the rotation list and will be granted annual vacation leave after Employees who submitted a request in the approved time frame have been granted vacation.
- (c) Subject to operational demands, the Employer will attempt to grant vacation leave as requested. Where conflicts occur, the Employee whose name is higher on the rotational list will have first choice and the Employees whose names are lower on the list will be expected to adjust their vacation request(s).
- (d) No Employee will be required to work during scheduled vacation.

  However, should an Employee agree to work, the vacation period so displaced, shall at the Employee's option, either be added to the vacation period or reinstated for use at a later date.
- (e) An Employee shall be entitled to receive vacation in an unbroken period unless otherwise mutually agreed upon by the Employee and the Employer. However, Employees shall be entitled to take vacation in not less than half-day increments.

#### 14.5 Vacation Carry-Over

Employees are expected to take their entire vacation entitlement within the vacation year. However, an Employee can carry over up to five (5) days. In extenuating circumstances, the Employee may request in writing a carry-over in excess of the five (5) day limit.

#### 14.6 Designated Holiday during Vacation Leave

When any holidays designated in Article 14.1 fall within an Employee's annual vacation, that day shall not be counted as a vacation day.

# 14.7 Sick Leave during Vacation

In the event an Employee is ill for three (3) days or longer (proper documentation, medical certificate) and/or is hospitalized, or entitled to bereavement leave during vacation leave, the Employer will charge the amount of time the Employee was ill, hospitalized, bereaved, and/or the period of recovery to the Employee's sick leave or bereavement leave credits. The Employer will reinstate the Employee's vacation leave credits accordingly. The period of vacation shall, by mutual agreement between the Employee and the Employer, be either added to the vacation period or reinstated for use at a later date. Substantiation of illness, hospitalization, bereavement, and/or the period of recovery must be provided to the Employer in order for the vacation period to be adjusted.

#### 14.8 Vacation Pay on Separation

An Employee who leaves the service of the Employer shall be paid for earned vacation leave which has not been used. In the event of the death of an Employee, any amount due under this Article shall be paid to the Employee's estate.

#### 14.9 Canceling of Approved Vacation Leave

Any expenses or losses experienced by an Employee arising from the Employer canceling or interrupting vacation periods shall be paid by the Employer.

#### 14.10 Vacation Leave Records

The Employer will post vacation leave records in the Main Office and in the Shop Office in April and October of each vacation year. Employees are expected to verify the records and insure their vacation entitlement is used prior to December 31<sup>st</sup> or the Employer may schedule the Employee off.

#### 14.11 Temporary, Summer Seasonal and Casual Employees' Vacation Pay

Temporary, summer seasonal and casual Employees will either receive vacation pay on each cheque in accordance with the amount of vacation entitlement outlined in Article 14.3 and based on the Employees' total wages, or have vacation pay accrue and paid out upon termination.

# 14.12 Vacation Pay on Supplementary Earnings

An Employee shall receive, together with the payment for overtime earnings, vacation pay at the rate specified in Article 14.3.

#### **ARTICLE 15 SICK LEAVE**

#### 15.1 Definition of Sick Leave

- (a) Employees may request and may be granted sick leave only for periods of time when the Employee is sick or disabled as to render the Employee incapable of performing the functions of the job.
- (b) In the event a specialist/medical appointment is required due to local unavailability and travel to a major center is required the employee may make application to utilize their sick leave for that appointment day.
- (c) An Employee shall not be entitled to use sick leave credits because of an illness or disability paid by *The Workers' Compensation Act* or for which Income Replacement Benefits are paid under *The Automobile Accident Insurance Act* or when the Employee is receiving benefits from any other agency.

#### 15.2 Accumulation of Sick Leave

- (a) All Employees shall earn sick leave credits based on hours eligible for entitlement to a maximum of fifteen (15) days per year, one and one-quarter (1 1/4) days per month.
  - (i) Permanent Employees shall earn sick leave credits from the date of employment.
  - (ii) Temporary, summer seasonal and casual Employees will earn sick leave credits from the date of employment, prorated according to hours worked.
  - (iii) Upon signing the collective agreement, new employees will be subject to a one hundred (100) day cap on sick leave accumulation.
- (b) At fiscal year end, the Employer will provide permanent Employees on staff, with an account of accumulated sick leave credits.

#### 15.3 Notification of Illness

(a) Any Employee who will be absent due to illness or disability shall notify their supervisor or his designate, as soon as possible: however no later than her normal start time.

- (b) The Employee will advise the supervisor of the nature of the leave requested, the anticipated length of absence and any accommodation the Employee may require to reduce the period of absence. In the case of prolonged absence due to illness or Workers' Compensation, the Employee is expected to keep the Employer regularly apprised of the anticipated date of return, and any accommodation that might be necessary for the Employee to return to work.
- (c) Where a temporary Employee is filling the position of the Employee absent due to illness, the Employee must give at least fourteen (14) calendar days' notice of return to work.
- (d) The Employee on prolonged absence due to illness will be granted sick leave providing the Employee possesses sufficient sick leave credits. Salary continuance will commence upon expiration of sick leave credits to the point where Long Term Disability coverage is applicable. Employees on sick leave, others than those on prolonged absence due to illness, who do not have sick leave credits will be considered to be on unpaid leave of absence.

#### 15.4 Medical Certificate

Subject to Article 15.1, where an Employee is absent due to illness for three (3) consecutive days or more, the Employer may request that an Employee provide **a physician's certificate attesting to their illness.** In the event the Employee is charged a fee for producing the certificate, the Employer will reimburse the Employee providing the Employer requested the certificate. All information will be kept confidential by the employer.

Employees who do not produce the above certificate upon request will be considered to be on unpaid leave of absence.

#### 15.5 Employer to Provide Information

Subject to written authorization from the Employee, the Employer shall make available, where reasonable, information it may have which would facilitate the application of an Employee who is ill, injured or disabled for any benefit or payment to which the Employee is lawfully entitled.

# 15.6 Unpaid Leave for Prolonged Illness

The Employer, the Union, and the Occupational Health and Safety Committee agree to work together to minimize the cost of sick leave as much as possible. Where an Employee's return to work can be facilitated by altering the work environment, the Employer, the Employee and the Union shall meet to discuss the situation in accordance with Duty to Accommodate legislation.

#### ARTICLE 16 LEAVES OF ABSENCE

#### 16.1 Bereavement Leave

Subject to the following, an employee requesting bereavement leave must first contact the Manager or designate:

- (a) After successful completion of the Employee's probationary period, an Employee may request up to **five (5)** days paid leave, in the event of the death of a spouse (including common-law and same sex) or child/children (including step-child/children, **or legal guardianship**) of that Employee.
  - In the case of the death of a member of an Employee's immediate family, the Employee may request up to three (3) days paid leave. Immediate family is defined as parents (including in-laws and step), sisters or brothers (including in-laws or step), grandparents, grandchildren, or legal guardian.
- (b) Employees requiring more time off work may request annual vacation leave, or in the case of death of a spouse or child, an additional five (5) days off to be charged to the Employee's sick leave credits. In the case of the death of another immediate family member, an additional two (2) days may be requested, to be charged to the Employee's sick leave credits. An additional day for travel each way if the Employee has to travel out of province will be provided and charged to sick leave.
- (c) The Employer may grant bereavement leave to be charged to the Employee's sick leave credits for the following:
  - (i) the death of someone with whom the Employee maintained a close relationship, or
  - (ii) within a period of thirteen (13) months from the date of death for the purpose of attending a religious or traditional event related to the death of the person.

# 16.2 Leave for Pressing Necessity

An Employee shall be granted leave without pay for pressing necessities. Pressing necessity shall be defined as any circumstances of a sudden or unusual occurrence that could not by the exercise of reasonable judgment have been foreseen by the Employee and which requires the immediate attention of the employee. The employee may request to use vacation leave or, if mutually agreed between the Manager and the employee, to make up the time.

#### 16.3 Family Leave

- (a) Over and above the entitlement in Article 16.2, an Employee shall be entitled to access his accumulated sick leave credits to be absent from work in the event of:
  - (i) the unexpected or sudden illness or injury of the Employee's spouse or child, which prevents the Employee from reporting for duty,
  - (ii) surgery on the Employee's spouse or child,
  - (iii) an emergency situation or family obligation which prevents the Employee from reporting for duty.
- (b) Accumulated sick leave credits may be accessed by an Employee for family leave as defined above to a maximum of five (5) days per year, and may be taken in half (1/2) or full days.
- (c) Employees may request and the Employer may grant family leave based on operational requirements, as a flexible hour arrangement on a temporary basis to accommodate an Employee requiring medical attention or to attend a family matter. The Employee must advise the Manager or designate of the nature of the request.

# ARTICLE 17 LEAVE OF ABSENCE

#### 17.1 Unpaid Leave

- (a) Unpaid leave is a leave of a specified duration of up to one (1) year. Employees may request and upon approval get up to one (1) additional year for a maximum total of two (2) years.
- (b) Providing satisfactory arrangements can be made for the performance of an Employee's work, a definite leave of absence without pay will be granted for valid reasons to any Employee by the Employer. The Employee's request and the Employer's response shall be in writing. Requests for such leave shall be made three (3) months in advance of the commence date, except in unavoidable circumstances.
- (c) Any benefits that may be earned while on unpaid leave shall follow the specifications in Article 17.4.

#### 17.2 Leave for Union Office

An Employee who is elected or selected for a full-time position with the Union, the Saskatchewan Federation of Labour, or the Canadian Labour Congress shall

be granted leave of absence without loss of seniority for a period of one (1) year. Such leave shall be renewed each year, upon request, during the term of office. The Employee shall continue to receive her salary and benefits from the Employer, conditional upon reimbursement of such salary and benefit costs by the Union to the Employer.

#### 17.3 Leave for Shelter or Rehabilitation

An employee who is a victim of domestic violence, or enters a rehabilitation program for drug, gambling or alcohol abuse, or battering, the Employee may request to draw on unexpended sick leave credits as per Article 15, or vacation leave as per Article 14, or shall be granted a leave of absence without pay.

#### 17.4 Benefits Earned While on Leave

- (a) One (1) month or less: vacation leave, sick leave, seniority and increments.
- (b) More than one (1) month, but not more than three (3) consecutive months: seniority, except for maternity, parental, adoption, and Workers' Compensation leaves of absence.
- (c) More than three (3) consecutive months: no benefits earned.
- (d) Employees on the disability list or the re-employment list shall not earn benefits.

On returning to work, the Employee shall be reinstated to a similar position at the same step in the salary range.

#### 17.5 Maternity Leave

- (a) An Employee who has completed **thirteen (13)** weeks of service, who make application for leave at least one (1) month in advance **or in exceptional circumstances** of the requested commencement date and who provides the Employer with a medical certificate certifying that she is pregnant and specifying the estimated date of birth, shall be granted maternity leave, not to exceed **nineteen (19)** months (inclusive of parental leave), covering pre-birth, birth, and post-birth.
- (b) The Employer shall not dismiss, lay-off, suspend, or otherwise discriminate against an Employee solely because she is pregnant, is temporarily disabled due to pregnancy, or has applied for leave in accordance with this Article.
- (c) Where an Employee is temporarily disabled due to pregnancy and is subsequently fit to return to work prior to the estimated date of birth, upon five (5) working days' notice, she shall be allowed to return to her former position from the date specified by her physician.

- (d) An Employee on maternity leave will accumulate seniority, sick leave credits, vacation credits, and be credited with the time toward an increment.
- (e) An Employee may access her sick leave credits for the period ascertained by her physician to be the health-related portion relating to pregnancy. During her leave, the Employee can elect to halt her enrollment in the benefit plans for the period of her leave or continue to pay into benefit plans. The Employer will pay its usual share of the benefit premiums in the event the Employee elects to remain in the plan(s).
- (f) In the event the Employee is not medically fit to return to work upon the expiration of her leave, she may apply to access her sick leave credits in accordance with Article 15.

#### (g) Reinstatement:

- (i) The Employer shall, at the expiration of maternity leave, reinstate the Employee in the position occupied by the Employee at the time the leave commenced, or in a comparable position, with no loss of accrued seniority or benefits or reduction in wages.
- (ii) For the purpose of seniority and rights of re-employment, being on maternity leave does not constitute a break in service. Seniority and rights of re-employment continue to accrue while an Employee is taking maternity leave; however, should a lay-off occur while an Employee is on maternity leave, the Employee will be asked and will submit her displacement request to the Employer. The Employee will assume her new position upon her return to work.
- (h) Prior to returning to work, the Employee must give at least twenty-one (21) days' notice of her intention to return to employment.
- (i) The Employer will top up the salary of Employees who give birth to a child. The Employer will top up Employment Insurance (EI) payments to a maximum of ninety percent (90%) (net) of the Employee's salary for a period of eighteen (18) weeks, provided the Employee received EI benefits for this period. Employees who do not return to work for a period equal to the number of weeks paid, will be required to reimburse the Employer the amount of the top up received.

#### 17.6 Parental Leave

An Employee who has completed **thirteen (13)** weeks of service with the Employer may request, at least three (3) months in advance of the leave, unpaid parental leave. Prior to returning to work, the Employee must give at least twenty-one (21) days' notice of her intention to return to employment.

The Employee will accrue seniority, sick leave credits, vacation leave credits, and time toward increments.

#### 17.7 Adoption Leave

An Employee who has completed **thirteen (13)** weeks of service with the Employer may request unpaid adoption leave, provided the Employee has given the Employer notice of the Employee's intent to adopt a child and an anticipated date of leave, if known. Prior to returning to work, the Employee must give at least twenty-one (21) days' notice of her intention to return to employment.

#### 17.8 Compassionate Care Leave

An Employee shall notify the Employer of his intent to access Compassionate Care Family Benefits through Employment Insurance as soon as possible. The Employee shall be granted an unpaid leave **as per The Saskatchewan**Employment Act. During the leave, the Employee will continue to accumulate all benefits and seniority under this collective agreement. If the Employee chooses to make contribution for the period of leave, to the pension or benefits plan(s), the Employer will pay the Employer's contribution for the same period. On return from leave, the Employee will be placed in their former position.

The Employee may request an extension to the leave in writing and approval of an extension shall not be unreasonably denied. During an extended leave, the Employee shall continue to accrue all benefits and seniority **under this collective agreement**.

# 17.9 Jury Duty

Time spend on a scheduled working day by an Employee required to serve as a juror or court witness shall be considered as time worked at the appropriate rate of pay, to the length of the trial or as the court deems necessary, less any payment received from the courts.

#### 17.10 Voting Time

The Employer will provide sufficient time off for voting in compliance with statutory regulations.

#### 17.11 Education Leave

Subject to the demands of the workplace, leave of absence without pay may be granted by the Employer, to a permanent Employee for education leave for a period of four (4) months. Requests for periods beyond four (4) months shall be at the discretion of the Employer.

Requests must be submitted to the Employer in writing and must give the specifics of the course and the job relevance of the course. The Employer will evaluate the request based on factors including length of service, job relevance, budgetary constraints, and length of course.

Leave taken under this Article is subject to Article 17.4. The Employer will make every effort to accommodate the Employee, including granting the use of vacation leave or time off in lieu of time worked.

#### ARTICLE 18 OCCUPATIONAL HEALTH AND SAFETY

The Employer and the Union have a shared interest in the health and safety of Employees. The Employer and the Employees will operate in accordance with *The Saskatchewan Employment Act* and *Regulations*.

A joint Employer / Employee Occupational Health and Safety Committee shall be established in accordance with *The Act*, and continue for the duration of this Collective Agreement. The Committee shall consist of four (4) members: two (2) appointed by the Employer and two (2) appointed by the Union.

#### **ARTICLE 19 HARASSMENT**

#### 19.1 Anti-Harassment Policy Statement

- a) Harassment is illegal under *The Saskatchewan Human Rights Code* and *The Saskatchewan Employment Act.* It is the Employer's responsibility to provide a workplace free from harassment.
- b) Employees have a right to be treated fairly and with respect and work in an environment free of harassment. Employees have a legal responsibility not to participate in harassment. The Employer will not condone or tolerate unwanted, unwelcome attention or disrespectful behavior that is harassing in nature under the parameters contained within The Saskatchewan Human Rights Code and The Saskatchewan Employment Act.
- c) If an employee files a complaint, either verbal or in writing, the employee has the right to Union representation.

#### **ARTICLE 20 WORKERS' COMPENSATION**

When an Employee is injured in the performance of work-related duties, or incurs an industrial illness and the injury or illness is compensable under

the provisions of *The Workers' Compensation Act*, the Employee will receive payment directly from the Workers' Compensation Board for the entire period of absence.

- The Employee will keep the Employer informed of the anticipated duration of illness and will agree to comply with any accommodation or graduated return to work program the Employer and the Workers' Compensation Board may develop.
- **20.3** The provisions of Article 15.5 will apply to Employees who are absent on Workers' Compensation for an extended period of time.
- 20.4 From and including the day of injury, until not more than two (2) years, the Employee will accrue seniority; however, the Employee will not earn vacation or sick leave credits.
- An Employee who received Workers' Compensation benefits during the year will be expected to use any accumulated vacation credits by December 31<sup>st</sup> of the year the injury occurred, unless the Employee and the Employer mutually agree otherwise.
- 20.6 Employees who are off work and receiving Workers' Compensation benefits may continue to be enrolled in the benefit plan(s) for a maximum of one (1) year from the date of injury, provided the Employee pays the Employee portion of the premiums.
- 20.7 From the date of injury to not more than two (2) years from the date of injury or until the employee's sick leave credits are exhausted, whichever occurs first (1st), the employee shall receive her normal earnings and any benefit payable from Workers' Compensation shall be paid directly to the Employer on behalf of the employee. The difference between the employee's normal earnings and the benefits payable from Worker's Compensation will be charged against the employee's available sick leave credits.

Total compensation received by an employee shall not exceed normal earnings. Part-time and term employees' normal earnings shall be the average of her last four (4) pay periods. Proof of disability will be required before such payments are made.

After two (2) years from the date of injury or when the employee's sick leave credits are exhausted, whichever occurs first (1st), the employee shall receive payments directly from the Workers' Compensation Board only.

#### ARTICLE 21 CLASSIFICATION

# 21.1 Employer to Establish a Classification Plan

- (a) All new or revised classifications shall be established in accordance with the Article.
- (b) The Employer shall establish and maintain a classification specifications plan in which positions of similar kind and responsibility are included in the same classification. Each classification specification will specify the knowledge, skills, abilities, and experience required for each job.
- (c) All jobs shall be allocated to one (1) of the classifications set forth in the attached Appendix **A**. Each Employee will be given a job description upon commencement of employment.

#### 21.2 Manual of Job Descriptions

A current manual of classification specifications shall be available at the request of an Employee, during regular office hours. Effective sixty (60) days after the date of signing this Agreement, the Employer shall provide a current copy of all classification specifications to the Union.

#### 21.3 New Classes of Positions

The Employer shall give written notice to the Union of the intent to implement a new classification, including the Employer's determination as to the exclusion or inclusion in the bargaining unit, along with the rate of pay of the new classification. If the Union does not indicate in writing an objection to the rate of pay within thirty (30) calendar days, the Employer will implement the new classification and the rate of pay without further challenge from the Union. In the event of a disagreement over the exclusion of a new class of positions from the bargaining unit, the Employer may fill the position as an out-of-scope position and the parties may refer the dispute to the Labour Relations Board.

#### 21.4 Resolution of Disputes

- (a) If agreement is not reached on the rate of pay, the Employer may assign a rate of pay, and proceed to fill the position in accordance with Article 12, and the dispute shall be resolved through an adjudication process.
- (b) The rate or range of pay when finally decided will be retroactive to the date the Employee commenced work in the new classification.
- (c) In the event of a dispute over pay the parties agree to appoint an adjudicator. The parties will split the cost of the adjudication process equally, assuming neither party will employ the services of legal counsel. A party employing legal counsel will pay the entire cost of that service.

#### 21.5 Changes to Existing Classifications / Positions

- (a) Where the Employer makes a substantive change to the nature of the job duties or where the Employer requires a reclassification, or where the Employee considers his job duties to have changed substantively so as to warrant placing the Employee in a new classification, the Employee may request a review of his classification and adjustment to his rate of pay.
- (b) The Employee must submit the request in writing to his supervisor outlining the nature in the substantive change in duties.
- (c) The Manager will consider the request and will render a decision to the Employee within sixty (60) calendar days.
- (d) The Employee may file an appeal with the Employer no later than thirty (30) calendar days from receipt of the Employer's decision.
- (e) The Union and the Employer will meet to negotiate the matter to determine whether the duties have been substantively changed. Should a satisfactory resolution not be possible, the parties will refer the matter to the adjudication process in accordance with Article 21.4.
- (f) When a position is reclassified in (c), (d), or (e) above, the Employer will post the position in accordance with Article 8.3.

#### 21.6 Downward Classification

In the event the Union and the Employer negotiate a classification downward, or where an adjudicator decides a classification warrants a reduction in pay, the incumbent will have his rate of pay red-circled. The incumbent will not be given wage increases until the rate of pay for the classification is equal to the red-circled salary. All newly hired or appointed Employees will be paid in accordance with the new wage schedule.

# **ARTICLE 22 TECHNOLOGICAL CHANGE**

Technological change will be in accordance with the provisions of *The Saskatchewan Employment Act* and *Regulations*.

#### ARTICLE 23 TERMS OF AGREEMENT

#### 23.1 Duration

This Agreement will become effective January 1, **2017**, and shall continue in effect until December 31, **2022**, and automatically from year to year thereafter, unless either party gives written notice of its desire to terminate the Agreement or to negotiate revisions thereof. Such notice shall be given not less than **sixty (60)** days and not more than **one hundred and twenty (120)** days prior to the expiry date of this Agreement.

# 23.2 Agreement to Continue in Force

Where written notice has been given pursuant to Article 23.1, the provisions of this Agreement will remain in effect until a new Agreement is concluded.

#### 23.3 Changes in Agreement

Any changes deemed necessary in this Agreement may be made by mutual agreement at any time during the existence of this Agreement.

#### 23.4 Changes to Agreement

Any mutually agreed changes to this Agreement shall form part of this Agreement and are subject to the grievance and arbitration procedure.

#### 23.5 Production of Agreement

The Union will assume responsibility for production of the Agreement and agrees to provide the Employer with fifteen (15) copies.

# Appendix "A"

0%						
01-Jan-2017/18	1	2	3	4	5	6
Administrative						
Assistant	\$ 19.10	\$ 19.77	\$ 20.46	\$ 21.17	\$ 21.92	\$ 22.69
Tennant Services						
Coordinator	\$ 17.52	\$ 19.21	\$ 19.88	\$ 20.58	\$ 21.30	\$ 22.04
Custodian	\$ 14.75	\$ 15.48	\$ 15.80	\$ 16.35	\$ 16.91	\$ 17.50
Maintenance Tech	\$ 17.10	\$ 17.69	\$ 18.30	\$ 18.94	\$ 19.59	\$ 20.27
Sr. Maintenance						
Tech	\$ 21.05	\$ 21.78	\$ 22.53	\$ 23.30	\$ 24.10	\$ 24.93
Summer Seasonal	\$ 11.07	\$ 11.46	\$ 11.86	\$ 12.28	\$ 12.70	\$ 13.15

1%						
01-Jan-2019	1	2	3	4	5	6
Administrative						
Assistant	\$ 19.29	\$ 19.97	\$ 20.66	\$ 21.38	\$ 22.14	\$ 22.92
Tennant Services						
Coordinator	\$ 17.70	\$ 19.40	\$ 20.08	\$ 20.79	\$ 21.51	\$ 22.26
Custodian	\$ 14.90	\$ 15.62	\$ 15.96	\$ 16.51	\$ 17.08	\$ 17.68
Maintenance Tech	\$ 17.27	\$ 17.87	\$ 18.48	\$ 19.13	\$ 19.79	\$ 20.47
Sr. Maintenance						
Tech	\$ 21.26	\$ 22.00	\$ 22.76	\$ 23.53	\$ 24.34	\$ 25.18
Summer Seasonal	\$ 11.32	\$ 11.58	\$ 11.98	\$ 12.40	\$ 12.83	\$ 13.28

1.3 %						
01-Jan-2020	1	2	3	4	5	6
Administrative						
Assistant	\$ 19.54	\$ 20.23	\$ 20.93	\$ 21.66	\$ 22.43	\$ 23.21
Tennant Services						
Coordinator	\$ 17.93	\$ 19.65	\$ 20.34	\$ 21.06	\$ 21.79	\$ 22.55
Custodian	\$ 15.09	\$ 15.83	\$ 16.17	\$ 16.73	\$ 17.30	\$ 17.90
Maintenance Tech	\$ 17.50	\$ 18.10	\$ 18.72	\$ 19.38	\$ 20.04	\$ 20.74
Sr. Maintenance						
Tech	\$ 21.54	\$ 22.28	\$ 23.05	\$ 23.84	\$ 24.66	\$ 25.51
Summer Seasonal	\$ 11.45	\$ 11.73	\$ 12.13	\$ 12.56	\$ 12.99	\$ 13.45

2 %				
1-Jan-2021	1	2	3	4
Administrative				
Assistant	\$ 21.35	\$ 22.09	\$ 22.88	\$ 23.68
Tennant Services				
Coordinator	\$ 20.75	\$ 21.48	\$ 22.23	\$ 23.00
Custodian	\$ 16.49	\$ 17.06	\$ 17.65	\$ 18.26
Maintenance Tech	\$ 19.10	\$ 19.77	\$ 20.44	\$ 21.15
Sr. Maintenance Tech	\$ 23.51	\$ 24.32	\$ 25.15	\$ 26.02
Summer Seasonal	\$ 12.38	\$ 12.82	\$ 13.25	\$ 13.72

2%				
01-Jan-2022	1	2	3	4
Administrative				
Assistant	\$ 21.78	\$ 22.53	\$ 23.33	\$ 24.15
Tennant Services				
Coordinator	\$ 21.16	\$ 21.91	\$ 22.67	\$ 23.46
Custodian	\$ 16.82	\$ 17.40	\$ 18.00	\$ 18.63
Maintenance Tech	\$ 19.48	\$ 20.16	\$ 20.85	\$ 21.58
Sr. Maintenance				
Tech	\$ 23.98	\$ 24.80	\$ 25.65	\$ 26.54
Summer Seasonal	\$ 12.62	\$ 13.07	\$ 13.52	\$ 14.00

#### **LETTER OF UNDERSTANDING #1**

# Between THE MELFORT HOUSING AUTHORITY And SGEU LOCAL #2211

# RE: Employee Benefits Plan

Employees shall be included in the Saskatchewan Housing Authorities Group Benefits Plan.

Contribution to premiums shall be as established in the Benefits Plan. At least ninety (90) days' notice shall be provided of any benefit or contribution changes.

#### Pension:

Employees shall be entitled to participate in the pension plan adopted by the Employer. Effective January 1, **2020** the Employer and Employee will each contribute **eight point percent (8.6%)** of salary to pension.

The parties hereto have affixed their signatures this \_\_\_\_ day of \_\_\_\_\_\_\_, A.D. 2021

The parties hereto have affixed their signa	atures this day of, A.D. 2021.
SIGNED ON BEHALF OF MELFORT HOUSING AUTHORITY	SIGNED ON BEHALF OF SASKATCHEWAN GOVERNMENT AND GENERAL EMPLOYEES' UNION
Ingrid Uhryn, Plains HR Services on behalf of Melfort Housing Authority	Calvin Reiner, Chair, Bargaining Committee
	Wanda Armstrong, Bargaining Committee Member
	Tannis Nichol, Labour Relations Officer, SGEU
	Nicole Alberts, Labour Relations Officer, SGEU

#### **LETTER OF UNDERSTANDING #2**

# Between THE MELFORT HOUSING AUTHORITY And SGEU LOCAL #2211

RE: Job Share

#### 1.1 Definition

Job sharing shall be defined as the voluntary sharing of a full-time position by two employees, one of whom is the permanent incumbent of the full-time position. Hours of work shall be applied as if the position were full-time. Notwithstanding that, the full-time work schedule may be adjusted to allow employees to meet to foster communication and appropriate organization of the work. Employees, subject to the approval of the Employer, may schedule the days of work in any given workweek in accordance with the Collective Agreement.

- **1.2** (a) Job sharing is intended to allow a full-time employee to work less than full-time hours while maintaining status as a permanent employee and protecting the full-time position.
  - (b) It is also understood that job share employees will have the option to cover absences (i.e. vacation, sick leave, leaves of absence) of their job share partner. It is agreed, however, that all employees may be required to attend staff meetings.
- **1.3** (a) A job share arrangement shall only be initiated upon the request of a non-probationary full-time employee submitted through her immediate supervisor.
  - (b) Any such request is subject to the approval of the Employer. It is understood that such approval shall not be unreasonably withheld.
- **1.4** (a) Job share arrangements shall be reviewed during contract negotiations and shall be renewed upon mutual agreement of the parties.
  - (b) Job share arrangements may be terminated during the term of a collective agreement upon mutual agreement of the parties
  - (c) Should the incumbent resign, the position shall be posted as full-time.
- 1.5 The portion of the job share position not being worked by the permanent incumbent shall be filled in accordance with the Collective Agreement.

- 1.6 The job share partner shall earn benefits in accordance with the Collective Agreement provisions for part-time employees and, where appropriate, provisions regarding temporary employees.
- 1.7 (a) On termination of the job share arrangement, the permanent incumbent shall revert to the regular full-time hours of her position. The employee working the temporary portion of the job share shall revert to her former status or position.
  - (b) In the event of lay-offs or displacement, the employee(s) shall be laid off and/or displaced from her permanent position(s). If the employee working the temporary vacancy of the job share is affected, she shall revert to her former status or position.
  - (c) The job share should be for specified term of not less than three (3) months, and is not eligible for EDO's.
- **1.8** The parties agree to review the above with a thirty (30) day notice provided by either party.

The parties hereto have affixed their signature	res this	_day of	, A.D. 2021.
SIGNED ON BEHALF OF MELFORT HOUSING AUTHORITY	SASKA	_	LF OF GOVERNMENT MPLOYEES' UNION
Ingrid Uhryn, Plains HR Services on behalf of Melfort Housing Authority	Calvin Commi		r, Bargaining
		Armstrong, ttee Membe	0 0
	Tannis Nichol, Labour Relations Officer SGEU		
	Nicole A	Alberts, Lab	our Relations Officer

The parties hereto have affixed their signatures	s thisday of, 2021.		
SIGNED ON BEHALF OF MELFORT HOUSING AUTHORITY	SIGNED ON BEHALF OF SASKATCHEWAN GOVERNMENT AND GENERAL EMPLOYEES' UNION		
Ingrid Uhryn, Plains HR Services on behalf of Melfort Housing Authority	Calvin Reiner, Chair, Bargaining Committee		
	Wanda Armstrong, Bargaining Committee Member		
	Tannis Nichol, Labour Relations Officer, SGEU		
	Nicole Alberts, Labour Relations Officer, SGEU		